Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

June 19, 2019


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

June 19, 2019

The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second scheduled meeting in June on this date at 7:00 p.m. The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr., Robert M. Massimiano and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Director of Parks and Recreation Mary C. Magaw; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 


Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

2019 Mayor & Commissioners Scholarship Award Presentation

Commissioner Givens stated the Scholarship Award recipients Ms. Margarita Contreras and Mr. Farid Stephens are not in attendance. He suggested that future scholarship awards should be presented at the Elkton High School annual awards ceremony.

ACTION:
The minutes of the June 5, 2019 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Budget Amendment 2019-06

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2019-06 to recognize the forfeiture of $7,000 in seized funds and their use in funding unbudgeted uniform upgrades. He stated Budget Amendment 2019-06 is supplemental to Budget Amendment 2019-01.


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2019-06 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Budget Amendment 2019-07

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2019-07 to recognize the forfeiture of $10,825 in seized funds and their use in funding unbudgeted TASER cartridges, holsters and related supplies.


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2019-07 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.

Budget Amendment 2019-08

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2019-08 to supplement Budget Amendment 2019-02 by $5,165 for the purchase of the Remaining Lands of South Stream Residential Development. 

ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2019-08 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present. 


Budget Amendment 2019-09

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2019-09 to amend the original budget by $21,289 for the acquisition and preparation of real property for the purpose of reselling (324 Hollingsworth Street and 208 Buttonwoods).


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2019-09 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Parks & Recreation Advisory Board Report

Ms. Mary Ann Torta and Mr. Ed Ginder, members of the Parks & Recreation (P&R) Advisory Board, introduced themselves to the Board. 

Mr. Ginder stated the purpose of their appearance is to discuss the P&R Advisory Board recommendations for the planned Community Center. A copy of the recommendations was placed in the record of the minutes.

Mayor Alt expressed appreciation for the P&R Advisory Board's efforts regarding the planned Community Center. 

Mr. Ginder and Ms. Torta reviewed staffing and program recommendations for the Community Center. Mr. Ginder stated the importance of a proactive stance regarding advertising and recruitment of program instructors. He added that a program-specific rental agreement template should be created right away.

Discussion ensued regarding staffing and security for the center. 


Discussion continued regarding hours of operation. 

Mr. Ginder stated program instructors' compensation should be a 50/50 split, which is based upon recruitment of program participants. He stated advertisement of programs is essential to bringing in participants. He stated corporate sponsorship will help offset scholarship costs.


Ms. Torta stated programs will be offered for all ages.

Mr. Ginder stated members of the P&R Advisory Board has been challenged to bring program ideas to the next meeting, scheduled on July 9th at 6:30 p.m.

Mr. Ginder stated he contacted Cecil County Public Schools Director of Athletics Mr. Matt Roberts regarding the Town's Cross-country 5k course. He expressed his desire to have the course certified as a sanctioned course that can be utilized by schools and other organizations. 

Discussion - Cecil County Arts Council - Mural Projects

Ms. Anna Marie Hamilton, Executive Director, and Ms. Danielle Dunn Tribble, Program Coordinator, Cecil County Arts Council, introduced themselves to the Board. Ms. Hamilton stated the purpose of their appearance is to request the Board's support for mural painting projects at various locations in town. She stated the Arts Council obtained permission from owners of the properties to conduct the projects, and added that the Council will present the request to the Historic District Review Committee for review and approval. 

Mayor Alt queried the Board for support regarding the Cecil County Arts Council Mural Project. It was the consensus of the Board to support the Cecil County Arts Council Mural Project. 

Elkton Housing Authority


Request for Letter of Support for Conversion to Project-Based Vouchers of up to 25% of 
EHA Public Housing Units as Part of the Rental Assistance Demonstration Conversion of 
Home for the Elderly and Windsor Village

Ms. Cindy Osborne, Elkton Housing Authority (EHA) Executive Director, and Mr. David Holden introduced themselves to the Board. Mr. Holden stated the purpose of their appearance is to request the Board's support for conversion of rental requirements for up to 25% of public housing units as part of the renovation of 150 East Main Street and Windsor Village. Copies of the EHA request and renovation plans were placed in the record of the minutes. 

Ms. Osborne stated that each increment of the project requires letters of support from the local municipality. She stated a public hearing on the project is scheduled on July 29th at 1:00 p.m. at the EHA main office, 150 East Main Street. 

Ms. Osborne stated 18 units will be added to Rudy Park, and will be designed for smaller families, while Windsor Village will be renovated and designed for larger families. 

Mayor Alt queried the Board for a consensus regarding a letter of support for EHA. It was the consensus of the Board to approve a letter of support for EHA.

Town Administrator's Report

Request of EHS Class of 1984 for Alcohol Waiver - October 4, 2019

Mr. George presented a request from Mr. David Testerman, representing the Elkton High School Class of 1984, for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for a class reunion event on October 4, 2019.


ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the EHS class reunion event on October 4, 2019 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 

Request of Singerly Fire Company for Alcohol Waiver - August 23, 2019

Mr. George presented a request from the Singerly Fire Company for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for a "Cruise-in Event" on August 23, 2019.


ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Singerly Fire Company "Cruise-in Event" on August 23, 2019 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Resolution R9-2019 Sale of Surplus Property - Vehicle

Mr. George presented Resolution R9-2019 Disposal of Surplus Property for approval. He stated Resolution R9-2019 provides for the disposal of a vehicle that has reached the end of use, adding that the vehicle will be sold at auction. A copy of Resolution R9-2019 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Resolution R9-2019 Sale of Surplus Property was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt's Report

Mayor Alt requested the Board's approval to reappoint Mr. Robert Olewine to the Elkton Housing Authority Board for the term January 31, 2019 - January 31, 2024.


ACTION:
The request to reappoint Mr. Robert Olewine to the Elkton Housing Authority Board for the term January 31, 2019 - January 31, 2024 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt requested the Board's approval to appoint Mr. Jerome Garrett, Sr. to the Elkton Housing Board to fill a vacancy, the term of which expires January 1, 2021. 


ACTION:
The request to appoint Mr. Jerome Garrett, Sr. to the Elkton Housing Authority Board to fill a vacancy, the term of which expires January 1, 2021 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt stated the Little League is honoring Commissioner Mary Jo Jablonski on Friday, June 21, 2019 at 5:00 p.m. He stated the Board is invited to attend.

Commissioner Massimiano's Report


Commissioner Massimiano requested the Board's support to close the Howard Street Municipal Parking Lot east of Bow Street to vehicle traffic during the July 4th fireworks event. He stated the lot provides a good viewing area, and suggested people can bring chairs, etc. The Board expressed support for closing the Howard Street Municipal Lot east of Bow Street to vehicle traffic during the July 4th fireworks event. Mr. George stated he will notify Public Works of the closure.


Commissioner Piner's Report

Commissioner Piner stated the Abundant Life Worship Center will recognize the 90th anniversary of the birth of the late Bishop Huey L. Harris, Sr. on July 7th. He stated the Worship Center requested to rename the private drive "Bishop Huey L. Harris, Sr. Way", and will unveil the sign at 11:00 a.m. on July 7th. 

Commissioner Broomell's Report

Commissioner Broomell wished the Board and Lewis safe travels to Ocean City during the annual Maryland Municipal League Summer Convention. 


Commissioner Givens' Report

Commissioner Givens, referring to the annual Mayor & Commissioners Scholarship Award, stated that the logistics of arrange recipients' attendance at Board meetings could be difficult, and suggested that future scholarships should be presented at the Elkton High School annual awards ceremony. It was the consensus of the Board to present future scholarships at the Elkton High School annual awards ceremony.


Public Comment

Ms. Sarah Guns, Ms. Sheilagh Weinert, and Ms. Jessica Hibberd, representing the Hollingsworth Landing Association, requested the Board's support for use of the field adjacent to the Family Education Center building in order to provide a family movie night in their neighborhood. Mr. George stated the property is leased to the Maryland Rural Development Corporation, and the activity was approved by the MRDC therefore there is no need to come before the Board. Ms. Guns stated the MRDC is sponsoring the event. 

Ms. Guns, referring to the Hollingsworth Post, a neighborhood newsletter, stated the goal of the Hollingsworth Landing Association is to provide positive news about their neighborhood. 


Mayor Alt commended Ms. Guns and the Hollingsworth Landing Association for their efforts in bringing positive changes to their neighborhood. 

Commissioner Piner thanked the Association for inviting the Board to their events. 

Commissioner Massimiano commended the Association for their efforts. 


Mr. George, referring to the July 4th Holiday, asked if the Board planned to authorize an additional holiday for Town employees on July 5th. Mayor Alt confirmed with the Board and authorized an additional holiday for Town employees on July 5th. 

Mayor Alt announced the Neighborhood Community Center Groundbreaking is scheduled for July 3rd at 11:00 a.m.


Motion for a Closed Meeting


ACTION:
Pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (4) To consider a matter that concerns the proposal for a business or industrial organization to locate, expand, or remain in the State; and (7) To consult with counsel to obtain legal advice on a legal matter; Commissioner Givens made a motion for a Closed Meeting. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 8:13 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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